Wild Horse Commission Meeting

April 11, 2008

Fallon, NV 

1)
10:40am  opened the meeting with three members present, jim, gracian, Christine

introductions,

3) approval of minutes, cb noted error in Nellis numbers, 300-500

Christine motioned, gracina second, unanimouis

4)  Cathy Barcomb, Administrator, explained that the National Wild Horse and Burro Advisory Board had met recently in Tucson, Arizona.  She explained that Larry Johnson, the wildlife representative on the Board had made a suggestion that he thought BLM should do instant titling on adoptions of wild horses and burros.  Ms. Barcomb explained that      cb gave briefing, Susie stokke read into minuts the recommendations as follows, Jim remiknded the public that the advisory board is just that, an advisory board, they have only requested that blm take a look into this and is welcoming public input during this time, blm will look into this and present to the board and then they can move forward from there.

5)Susie recommended that she do the presentation on the Nellis hmap then open discussion on gelding,  combining items 5 and 6

6) Susie gave presentation (attached) on the Nellis HMAP.  She explained that a preliminary EA will be out shortly and looking for public input.

Comments helpful……..any data to analyze, alternatives, issues (see presentation)

Jim evans…..asked if blm needed permission from the military  to do actions

Susie said yes and that the military is excited about the possibilities to better manage the HMA.

Jim, are there no other areas that could be considered for this, Susie, no  not that will be gathered in the next year.

Christine, not necessarily opposed to trying this out ther, Nellis is still recouping from large overpopulation many years ago, she is concerned that access to Nellis will be limited because of military actions,  recommendations statet gelding should be done in spring summer and Nellis gather is scheduled for dec. 

Susie stated this is not the case and that Dec would be a good time to do this, their vet has done thousands of geldings and in cold months.  In the winter no risk of flies, to achieve gelding to be turned out and moving around, releasing them close to water to walk back and forth, start slowly with maybe 30 geldings and see how it goes.   Second scenarion would be to do water trapping in the summer months but is not foreseeable in this next season.

Christine, maintaining and constructing waters is probably not going to be happening, she wants to think it will happen but is not optimistic that it will be done.  Cedar and Silver Bow in particular, she asked what is the assurance the waters will be taken care of.  I would like to think this is positive and will move forward but that is what I thought 6 years ago.

Susie felt that having a HMAp in place would allow her to better go to her supervisors and implement recommendations.  She added that the plan goes from a very minimal level of involvement to a more intensive management strategy.

Christine, what about after they are turned loose, Rose and Silver Bow get most use, visible from a great distance, but horses are far dispursed.  In her experience, horses aren’t as visible as years before.  Previously she could count hundreds from the road, 4-500, now only 30-40 horses can be seen.

Susie, we cannot continue to do business as we have in the past, we must be able to slow growth rates.

Jim, how many individual bands are in Nellis?

Susie would guess 10-20 bands,  there are about 1100-1200 horses there now, with foaling season to add more this spring.  Remember we have never been allowed to get this area down to AML.  Previous appeal   

Susie noted that geldings had been done on a limited basis on Oregon and they found that those horses tended to form bachelor bands.  She stress that they want to start out slowly and evaluate as they go along, not wholeheartedly start doing this everywhere.

She talked about the fact they had proposed gelding on Nellis in the 2007 gather plan and based on comments received from the public realized that with the seriousness of this that the gather ea was not the place to propose this and decided to work on the hmap.

Jim commended BLM for all the analysis and work, but in his opinion does not believe that Nellis is the appropriate place to do this.  In his experience he feels the geldings would be in jeopardy and needs to do this on a smaller herd.  Stallions would dominate the geldings and keep them away and off the waters.

Susie stated that the upcoming gathers in other areas would not facilitate this due to habitat, waters, etc.

Chrsitne commended blm for thinking out of the box, she remineded blm of the recommendations to make Red Rock a non  breeding herd/.   That there is a tremendous volunteer base to help blm

Christine didn’t feel that Nellis should be the test herd, that there are many other options of other smaller, more visible areas to implement test programs.

Jim, national advisory board, discussion that nv blm was approx 300% in some places and that there should be a gelding protocol developed before any gelding projects are proposed.

Susie, what we are talking about is a single pilot project, this is on a site specific area, and they are proposing protocol for this site specific herd.  Then others could take this to other areas and the national program could develop     this is proposed monitoring and management protocol for just this one that could be developed further for use by others.  If you think they Dr kirk suggested against it, that year round gelding is very safe, they have done thousands.

Lunch break, 11:40-12-10

5/6)  Commissioner Evans reopened the meeting and asked if the Commissioners wanted to take action on the previous discussions.

Commissioner Brehm stated and motioned:


7)  Written statement from Allen Biaggi…………attach

Commissioners Evans, Brehm and Uhalde all agreed with Mr. Biaggi’s recommendations

And thanked him

Gracian Dearly love the land and resources in NV and need to protect.

Jim thanked the Commissioners for being so judicious.

Gracian motioned to direct Mr. Biaggi to send the requested letter, Christine seconded, Jim asked for public input, none, unanimous.

Allen asked if the Commission wanted a draft complaint drawn up…..jim no

Susie Stokke reported on where NV is in achieving AML on the range., see attached report………….because of the lack of ability to census they really didn’t know exactly what the numbers were on the range.  She is not requiring census flights prior to gathers and after.  17-19 HMA’s that have still not been censused.  6 hma’s with AML of 0 and others with slow growth rates, the remaining of these hma’s would be a high priority for the balance of this year. 

Gracian, do you have hma’s that have never been gathered

Susie, tobin and n Stillwater     a couple of small emergency gagthers but no gathers to aml ever in those hma’s.

Attached info shows recent population reports  show 25 that are at or above aml.  This number will grow to about 10,000 animals after foaling season.   Everything based on getting to aml is based on the funding to achieve the work.

25,000 estimated  in     with amlo of 13,000    in fy 2000 a strategy was implemented and population has decreased to number you see today which is approx 23% above aml.

Christine discrepancies in numbers, Susie, it includes foal crop.   Chris, when was tobin aml set,  Susie  2005.   Stillwater…..don’t remember.  How did they fall through the cracks?

Because of incorrect calculations on Jackson.  These were scheduled previously many times but other places have taken precedent with drought and fire.

Attach field report of field trip…………april, very dry, moisture on the ground  not even cheat grass coming up, horses are going into summer with virtually no forage available or expected.  Not a lot of usable forageof 25 hma’s above aml we are doing an assessment to prioritize 

Rocky hills water is the issue vs foarage,  about 150 horses there in the summer time need to water from this location, not a good situation      add storage at cadet spring more tanks, etc,  fence to protect riparian   40% of hma burned in 1999, abundant forage but no water.

Chris….rocky hills is about 30 over ank   

Susie, rocky hills not far over but part of the complex, total is 1600 with aml of 400.

Chris, will you have money to do Callaghan

Susie   I  have no money for gathers at this time, nationale level is asking for  for reprogramming to remove 630 animals,  we need to remove 1700-2000  to get to the high end of aml we ned to remove 6,000 animals from july to next march

I can’t afford to do them all, no money, no gather contractors, no holding space……of the 25 hma’s that are all priority, we will be visiting 80% of them, we will be looking at  before the middle of june and make a determination which ones are the highest priority IF the funding comes available.  Included in the list are hma’s in the winn, bm  Carson, lv and elko field offices   this is a statewide issue.

Will the staff be checking on areas more frequesntly such as water, etc. to insure we have no surpriseds.

Yes, bm is prepared to haul water if it should become an issue.  Also, fire fences need to come down and some waters might become available if fences come out.

IF   blm has requested an extra $250,000 for gathers, all states have been asking for more too and have been told NO money.  Problems, diesel fuel form 2 to 4 per gallon, expenses associated with transportation, feed from $150 ton to $300+ per ton, has has almost doubled ove the past 4 months.  Because of fire and drought emergencies the extra expensed of holding horses over the winter this last year (unplanned extra horses last fall/winter).   Blm is requesting reprogramming through congress   they should know around early to mid june if funding will be available for 600 horses.  If we have fires we will have to adjust.  

Gracina would like to thank Susie for her honesty, everybody facing rising costs, and appreciates her honesty and is scared that we’re slip sliding away.

PUBLIC COMMENT 

Allen, presented two documents from cindy mc Donald for the commissions information.

Dave pulliam, chief of habitat div ndow.  Been supportive of identifying funding problems and written letters to the sec of interior to support funding for alm.  They have integral concern and with state and federal law are directly involved with the effort to try to get more resources to NV.  

Lynda Sanford introduced herself, mustangs a     training adoption agency for estray and blm  horses, partnered with susan b komen for fundraising for breast cancer programs, just got back frojm Paso Robles event    always open for ideas to help horses.  Thanksed Susie for her support and help.

Christine asked Susie about girl scout project,   Susie said as a national and local organization have gone under a tremendous organizational change and things fell by the side temporarily    200 girls have qualified for their patch and want to expand from northen nv to southere   they want to expand nationally but with reorg it is slow.

M heritage foundation   took 200 yearling colts to texas placed with 4h and ffa families, back to makeover, $7,500 in prize money and special where western horseman is sponsoring will be awarded a very nice prize,  first extreme yearling makeover

By taking these horses out of fallone and getting them out of the system it will save over 2 ½ million.  800 nv mustangs have been placed because of this program in the last year.

Table next meeting til next

Christine motionr to adjourn gracian second, unanimous.  1:20pm

